
 
 

AGENDA 
PLAN COMMISSION 

Board Room, 3rd Floor 
Arlington Heights Village Hall, 33 S. Arlington Heights Rd. 

Arlington Heights IL  60005 
January 28, 2026 

7:30 PM  
I. CALL TO ORDER 
II. ROLL CALL OF MEMBERS 
III. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 A. 11/12/25 - Minutes 

 B. 11/24/25 - Minutes 

IV. PUBLIC HEARINGS 
V. OTHER BUSINESS 
 A. Annual Review of the Comprehensive Plan and Official Map 

 B. Public Meeting Rules Discussion/Adoption 

VI. PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
Anyone wishing to speak on a subject not on the Agenda may speak at this time. Please limit 
your comments to three minutes. 
VII. UPDATE ON PREVIOUS PLAN COMMISSION CASES 
VIII. ADJOURNMENT 

 

Persons with disabilities requiring auxiliary aids or services, such as an American Sign 
Language interpreter or written materials in accessible formats, should contact the Health & 
Human Services Department, at 33 S. Arlington Heights Road, Arlington Heights, IL 60005, 
healthmail@vah.com or 847/368-5760. 
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PLAN            
                             REPORT OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF A PUBLIC HEARING 
                                     BEFORE THE VILLAGE OF ARLINGTON HEIGHTS 
                                                              PLAN COMMISSION 
                
COMMISSION      
 
 
 
RE:   600 WEST UNIVERSITY DRIVE - TASTY BREADS - PC #25-018 
         AMENDMENT TO PUD ORDINANCE #01-057, AMENDMENT TO  
         LUV ORDINANCE #25-048, VARIATIONS 
 
 
 
  REPORT OF PROCEEDINGS had before the Village of 
 
Arlington Heights Plan Commission Meeting taken at the Arlington Heights Village 
 
Hall, 33 South Arlington Heights Road, 1st Floor Buechner Room, Arlington Heights, 
 
Illinois on the 12th day of November, 2025 at the hour of 7:30 p.m. 
 
 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT: 
 
JAY CHERWIN, Chairperson 
SUSAN DAWSON 
TERRY ENNES 
JOHN SIGALOS 
GEORGE DROST 
BRUCE GREEN 
JOE LORENZINI 
KRIS SCHURTZ 
MICHAEL PETERMANN 
 
ALSO PRESENT: 
 
DANIEL OSOBA, Planner I 
RACHEL HITZEMANN, Development Planner 
DARKO BOJIN, Assistant Planner 
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  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  All right.  Okay, we'll call the meeting to order. 
   If we could stand, the flag is in the back, we'll recite the Pledge of 
Allegiance. 
   (Pledge of Allegiance recited.) 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  All right, thank you. 
   Can we do the roll call, please? 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  Yes.  Dawson. 
   (No response.) 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  Drost. 
  COMMISSIONER DROST:  Here. 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  Ennes. 
  COMMISSIONER ENNES:  Here. 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  Green. 
  COMMISSIONER GREEN:  Here. 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  Lorenzini. 
   (No response.) 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  Petermann. 
  COMMISSIONER PETERMANN:  Here. 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  Schurtz. 
  COMMISSIONER SCHURTZ:  Here. 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  Sigalos. 
  COMMISSIONER SIGALOS:  Here. 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  Cherwin. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Here. 
   All right, good, we have a quorum.  Thank you.  We'll proceed to Item 
Number III on the agenda, Approval of Minutes, the minutes for 10/8/25. 
   Is there a motion? 
  COMMISSIONER DROST:  I'll make that motion. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Second? 
  COMMISSIONER GREEN:  Second. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  All in favor? 
   (Chorus of ayes.) 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Any opposed? 
   (No response.) 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  All right, the motion passes, minutes 
approved.  We'll move on to Item IV, Public Hearings.  The first public hearing on the agenda is 
600 West University Drive for Tasty Breads. 
   Do we have representatives here for Tasty Breads? 
  MR. BUDZIK:  Yes. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  All right, excellent.  You guys, whoever is 
going to talk, if you want to just step up here to the podium, please? 
   I'll ask Staff, have all public notices been given on this one? 
  MR. OSOBA:  Yes, they have. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  All right, thank you, sir.  We'll ask you to raise 
your hand, please. 
   (Witness sworn.) 
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  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  All right, excellent, thank you.  If you could 
give us your name and spell it, please for the record? 
  MR. BUDZIK:  Sure.  Thomas Budzik, it's spelled B-u-d-z-i-k. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Thank you, and if any of your colleagues 
would like to join during the public hearing or during the questions, they're welcome to come up 
and join at that point. 
  MR. BUDZIK:  Okay. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  We'd just ask them to give their names then 
as well.  There is a Staff report that goes along with your petition.  Have you read that Staff 
report?  And there are conditions listed in there, do you agree with those conditions? 
  MR. BUDZIK:  Yes. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  All right, excellent. 
   Just to say for the record, Commission Dawson is joining us. 
  COMMISSIONER DAWSON:  Just got off the train. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Thank you. 
   Okay, so what we'll do is we'll start out, and we don't usually, we used 
to have our screens in front of us in the other room, so we're just all going to be looking up at the 
same screen up there. 
  MR. BUDZIK:  Okay. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  So, you're going to have to turn over 
whatever, hopefully you can manage that up there, but we'll let you go ahead and start your 
presentation, and then once you're done, we'll ask the Staff.  So, please continue. 
  MR. BUDZIK:  Okay, sounds good. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Thank you. 
  MR. BUDZIK:  Good evening, Commissioners.  My name is Thomas Budzik, 
I'm the architect on this project.  I'm here presenting the project on behalf of the Petitioner, Tasty 
Breads.  We're here to request an amendment to a land use variation, an amendment to a 
planned unit development, and a couple of related zoning variances in order to allow a freezer 
addition at this facility. 
   As the Commissioners may recall, we were here a few months back 
to request a land use variation for the Tasty Breads to allow for food manufacturing in the M-1 
Zoning District.  I'll just briefly go over what Tasty Breads does just to refresh everyone's 
memories, but the focus today really is just on the freezer warehouse addition. 
   So, again, in terms of the process, what Tasty Breads does, despite 
the name, they don't actually have baking involved in their facility.  They take dough, or take 
water and flour, mix it together, form rolls, freeze it, package it, and then send it to their freezer 
warehouse.  So, what we're really talking about today is that last component, the freezer 
warehouse. 
   In the previous iteration, there was a possibility to have a freezer 
warehouse within the facility.  It's simply much more cost effective and makes more sense from a 
scheduling perspective to have a separate standalone freezer warehouse addition as opposed to 
trying to accommodate the freezer within the building itself. 
   You can see here the property.  The freezer warehouse addition is 
going to be located on the east where you see that kind of green area to the east of the building. 
   On this image, you can see the proposed size of the addition.  It's 
approximately 13,000 square feet.  I would like to note that the shipping, receiving and building 
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entrances still remain the same.  Essentially, the use of the building is fundamentally the same as 
what we had presented a couple of months back. 
   Going on to the floor plan, we're much further along in the process 
right now.  We're essentially ready for building permits with this project, so the plan is much more 
developed.  I would like to just briefly walk through the floor plan and how their process works. 
   At the far northwest corner of the building is where they have their 
receiving.  It's primarily flour tankers and packing materials coming in through those, in that 
loading dock.  The flour tankers, they come in next to the building.  There's a manifold, they plug 
the tanker directly into the manifold, it gets piped directly into four internal flour silos that's located 
at the north, also at the northwest side of the building there, entirely self-contained, designed to 
minimize explosion risk or any other issues related to flour and dust particulate matter. 
   From there, the flour gets sent over to their mixers, mixed with Village 
tap water, and then goes into their process line.  From the process lines, it goes into spiral 
freezers.  From there, it goes into packaging lines, boxed, palletized, and then moved into the 
freezer warehouse addition. 
   Also at that far northwest corner is their internal trash room.  The 
addition is displacing an external trash enclosure.  Based on the type of waste that they produce 
in the building, they have to have an internal trash room.  They can't leave raw dough out, so 
there's no trash corral here because it all has to be contained within the building, and that's 
specifically designed in that northwest corner as well. 
   The southeast corner is where they have their four existing loading 
docks.  Again, this addition does not fundamentally change the amount of deliveries they're going 
to have or the amount of shipments they're going to have.  The freezer addition is designed to 
accommodate the full capacity for the building.  As you can see here, we have two process lines 
proposed right now.  There is room for an additional two process lines directly to the north of 
there, so we have designed the freezer addition to accommodate their full future needs for this 
facility. 
   I would also like to point out here, there's, a lot of that cross-hatched 
area in the bottom left there, a lot of that is office space.  There's also a second-floor space which 
a lot of that is office as well.  Again, as we presented previously, Tasty Breads is using this 
primarily as a production facility.  They may be using up to four private offices within the entire 
building.  Their intention is to really keep their office staff at their two other locations in Northbrook 
and Franklin Park. 
   Here you can see the building elevations for the freezer warehouse. 
The freezer warehouse addition is approximately 40 feet, the existing building is approximately 26 
feet as is shown. 
   This is a rather kind of unique construction system.  The exterior wall 
panel is actually the cooler panel for the freezer.  That's part of what makes this an economical 
solution and a preferred solution in this case. 
   Now, specifically with regards to the land use variation, I do want to 
point out that again we are not fundamentally changing anything about how the building is being 
used.  It's consistent with what we described a couple of months ago.  We have had extensive 
meetings with the Engineering Department and Fire Department to make sure that we've satisfied 
their concerns regarding stormwater detention and safe fire access to the building. 
   We have improved the drive aisle on the north and east sides of the 
property so that it complies with the Fire Department's requirements.  We do have an aerial 
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access point located along the north of the addition.  So, we've gone to great lengths to make 
sure that the Village is satisfied with this proposed addition. 
   With regards to the planned unit development, so this is a rather 
unique condition.  This is part of the University Park's Planned Unit Development.  This PUD 
consists of this property and the property directly to the east of it.  That property is improved as a 
parking lot and, my understanding, is used as fleet storage for Arlington Heights Ford.  As far as 
we can tell and as far as Staff has been able to figure out, we have no idea why the PUD was 
created.  But the simple fact that we're creating an addition to a building within the PUD requires 
that we request a PUD amendment. 
   We have notified the neighboring property owners of our proposed 
project.  They're aware of it and they have no objections to what we're proposing here. 
   Now, going on to the zoning variations, there's two zoning variations 
that we're requesting.  The first is a reduction in parking from 134 spaces to 82 spaces, and the 
second is a reduction on the side yard setback from 50 feet to approximately 27 feet. 
   Now, firstly, with regards to the parking reduction, the way the Village 
calculates the parking demand is based on the number of employees for the production side of 
the building and then the raw square footage for the office side.  So, in this particular case, if you 
are to look solely at the parking requirement for the production facility which in this case would be, 
they have 75 employees planned per shift that would translate to 38 required parking spaces.  
We have well in excess of the 38 spaces required. 
   We've also provided information about their parking usage at their 
other facilities which shows a comparable size facility with 80-some parking spaces that's about 
60 percent utilized.  We also have a parking analysis from KLOA where they have determined 
that, based on the production usage, that there is more than adequate parking even after the 
reduction in the number of parking spaces. 
   I do also want to point out that the reason we're reducing the parking 
spaces in part, they were partially displaced by the addition itself kind of creating that fire aerial 
apparatus access on the north side of the building.  That has caused us to basically take out a lot 
of spaces that were striped there. 
   I do also want to point out in particular that based on the parking 
analysis from KLOA, in theory this site could support up to 7,000 square-foot of office space.  
That's not Tasty Breads' intention, but just to put it in perspective, all of Tasty Breads' offices 
between their two other facilities which they plan to maintain there are less than 4,000 square 
feet.  So, even if they were to bring everyone over, they would have adequate parking at this 
facility. 
   Lastly, the other variation regarding the setback, so when we initially 
spoke to the Staff about this project, we had a question about the side yard setback.  We were 
told it was 25 feet, it was always 25 feet, and then later on Staff had determined that in fact 
there's been, this interpretation has been interpreted a couple of different ways.  Staff has 
determined that from now and forever going forward, they're going to interpret it this way so that 
it's 50-foot.  So, we originally designed it as if there were a 25-foot side yard setback, our building 
is at 27 feet, hence, why we're now requesting a reduction in the side yard setback. 
   With that, that concludes my presentation.  I'm happy to answer any 
questions that the Commissioners have. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Thanks.  I think we'll have some questions for 
you, but you can take a rest now.  We'll turn it over to Staff presentation. 
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  MR. BUDZIK:  Okay, sure. 
  MR. OSOBA:  All right, good evening, Commissioners. 
   So, the subject property for this petition is located at 600 West 
University Drive which is also located in the University Subdivision Planned Unit Development, or 
PUD, along with that property immediately to the east.  The Petitioner is Tasty Breads 
International who obtained approval of a land use variation in August 2025 for Bakery Products, 
Production, and Wholesale land use within in the M-1 District.  The Petitioner wishes to expand 
this building by adding a 13,000 square-foot freezer addition on the eastern side of the building.  
Therefore, their requested action is to amend that University Subdivision PUD and previously 
approved land use for the freezer addition.  This request includes two variations as was 
mentioned for the east side setback and for the reduction in parking. 
   This aerial shows the Tasty Breads site in red and the overall 
University Subdivision PUD in dashed blue.  The three site access points from University Drive 
will remain unchanged with this proposal.  The zoning within the University Drive Corridor is M-1 
Research, Development, and Light Manufacturing District, and the nearest residentially zoned 
properties are approximately 350 feet to the south across University Drive. 
   This is the proposed site plan with the freezer addition highlighted in 
blue.  The side setback is 27.14 feet from the eastern property line where 50 feet is required in 
the M-1 District, which is why we have a side setback variance.  This request is to again fit the 
freezer adjacent to the building and minimize the loss of parking and landscaping.  The SDC has 
reviewed this request and agrees with the Petitioner that it will not alter the character of the 
locality and that it is also internal to the overall PUD. 
   The drive aisle adjacent to the addition is proposed to be 
reconfigured to account for this addition and provide adequate site access for emergency 
vehicles and truck deliveries.  This access drive is proposed to be widened on the north to 
account for the increased building height up to 40 feet on the addition.  The remaining site 
improvements that are on the western parking lot were reviewed and approved under the 
previous land use variation application which remains in effect as a condition of approval. 
   These renderings were provided to Staff during review of the Design 
Commission application and the Plan Commission application review.  The Design Commission 
reviewed this application in September and had no issues with the design and commented that 
the Petitioner did well to match the same stone design and color and architectural roof detail. 
   With the proposed addition and reconfigured drive aisle, many 
existing parking spaces are proposed to be removed.  The blue highlighted area shows the 
addition and removal of the angled spaces on the eastern side of the site, and the red highlighted 
area shows parking removed to account for the drive aisle and emergency access widening.  
Overall, the site will have 82 parking stalls with this proposal where 134 is required. 
   The Petitioner provided a traffic and parking analysis that 
demonstrated the 82 spaces would be sufficient if the office space was not included in the 
calculation and just for the production planned use.  The Petitioner contends that the main 
function of the space would be for dough production and storage, and offices would not be 
utilized as a typical office at this location.  The SDC finds that the parking variation is acceptable 
with the condition that the floor plans are updated to change the second story office space to 
inactive storage, and that the second story may not be utilized as office space.  This would 
reduce Staff's concern of future parking issues if business operations change or the space is 
utilized as a business or a professional office. 
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   These are the criteria for approval for the variations which would 
apply for the land use variation amendment and the two variations for the side setback and for the 
parking.  The Staff Development Committee reviewed the proposed planned unit development 
amendment for the 13,000 square-foot building addition and land use variation amendment to 
allow an expansion of an existing Bakery Products, Production, and Wholesale land use within 
the M-1 District along with the following variations--to reduce the side setback from 50 to 27.14 
and to reduce the parking requirement from 134 spaces to 82 spaces.  The SDC recommends 
approval of the application subject to the conditions in the Staff report and on the slide.  Thank 
you. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Thank you, sir. 
   Is there a motion to include the Staff report in the public record? 
  COMMISSIONER ENNES:  So moved. 
  COMMISSIONER DAWSON:  Second. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  All in favor? 
   (Chorus of ayes.) 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Any opposed? 
   (No response.) 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  The motion passes; we'll include that.  Thank 
you.  Also, just to note it for the record, Commissioner Lorenzini is here and he arrived very 
shortly after our roll call vote so we've got everybody here. 
   We'll start with questions.  Why don't we start down at Michael's end 
over there?   
  COMMISSIONER PETERMANN:  No questions. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  No questions. 
   Kris? 
  COMMISSIONER SCHURTZ:  No questions. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Joe? 
  COMMISSIONER LORENZINI:  Nothing. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Bruce? 
  COMMISSIONER GREEN:  I'm good. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Ah, very interesting. 
   Commissioner Dawson? 
  COMMISSIONER DAWSON:  I have just a clarification on the parking.  Is 
this, what you said in recommendation 4, talk to me again about how we're going to address the 
parking if there's a problem? 
  MR. OSOBA:  So, Staff is recommending that the second story of the space, 
which is approximately 16,000 square feet and labeled as office space on the floor plans that 
were in the packet, cannot be used as office space and they'll reflect their floor plans on their 
building permit submittals so that it's inactive storage.  Therefore, the parking requirement, if it's 
labeled as such, would actually be reduced, and I believe there was a table on the Staff report 
that kind of highlighted that change.  If it does become a problem, then it becomes an 
enforcement issue where code enforcement would have to take a look and see what type of 
utilization of the office space is being done. 
   Based on what Staff has reviewed and the parking studies and the 
analysis that the Petitioner provided and the employee counts that the Petitioner has provided, 
Staff and the SDC don't believe that there would be a parking problem, but if it does occur, then it 
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would go through the normal route of code enforcement. 
  COMMISSIONER DAWSON:  Sure, and I'm again, also not concerned that 
it's going to be an issue, but I want to make sure that if for some reason it did, because in 
honesty, plans today aren't plans 10 years from now, they just aren't, right?  Things change.  I 
don't feel there's any evil intent in the application, nothing like that, and I'm fully in favor of it.  I just 
want to ensure that should something happen in the future, and as one does, we forget 
restrictions and we forget whatever and parking problems occur, that the Village has the ability to 
go back and say, hey, we need to talk.  That's all. 
   So, Staff feels comfortable that this restriction allows us at a future 
time to have discussions should plans change and parking becomes an issue.  Okay, that's good 
enough for me. 
  MR. OSOBA:  And in general, if the plans do change and floor plans are 
changed, then building permits would have to be submitted.  Staff would be able to review that, 
and as part of -- 
  COMMISSIONER DAWSON:  Yes, we all know building permits aren't 
always filed when they're supposed to be. 
  MR. OSOBA:  Sure. 
  COMMISSIONER DAWSON:  And, again, no nefarious intent here, it just 
happens, right?  Sometimes people just don't realize, right, that's all I'm saying.  But, again, if 
Staff feels like if something were to occur, we have the ability to go back and say, wait a second, 
you didn't put it in the building permit, this wasn't supposed to be here, we need to have a 
dialogue. 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  That's why we're inputting the condition. 
  COMMISSIONER DAWSON:  Perfect, okay. 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  Yes. 
  COMMISSIONER DAWSON:  I just want to make sure because that's a, to 
me when I see parking conditions, it's usually differently expressed than simply a restriction on 
floor plans, okay.  So, I just want to make sure Staff is comfortable.  Staff is telling me that you're 
comfortable, I trust Staff, so great.  I'm all in favor of the project.  I think it's a wonderful addition to 
Arlington Heights.  Just want to make sure it's on the record that we had that discussion.  That's 
it. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Thank you, Sue. 
   Commissioner Ennes? 
  COMMISSIONER ENNES:  I also have a question and am concerned about 
the parking.  This is the, I'm familiar with the history of the property.  This is the second time there 
has been a major reduction in the parking.  The lot to the east that's now owned by Arlington 
Heights Ford was a requirement for the parking for this facility.  I believe it was the original 
developer but it was two occupants before that, and they were using the office space.  I think they 
were an R&D operation; they were using that office space and they needed all that parking for the 
office space.  So, this 16,000 square feet of second floor office space could require a lot of 
parking. 
   So, my concern is the same thing, that other managers don't come in 
and start using this space, the second-floor space for other things that requires a workforce, 
whether it's office or other that may affect this, because we are really cutting the parking I believe 
down to close to a minimum of what our code requires; is that correct? 
  MR. OSOBA:  Our parking ordinance would require 130 parking spaces. 
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  COMMISSIONER ENNES:  Correct. 
  MR. OSOBA:  If the office -- 
  COMMISSIONER ENNES:  We're talking about, what, 89? 
  MR. OSOBA:  82, and if the office space per the condition of approval is 
removed from that calculus of 16,000, then we would get about 82 spaces.  So, with that 
modification of the floor plan, the overall parking requirement would be in line with what they are 
proposing to have on their site. 
  COMMISSIONER ENNES:  Okay, I would like to see something even a little 
bit more enforceable than what we have as item 4 in the conditions, that this space can't be, you 
know, this is going to be 16,000 square feet of office space that will be sitting just vacant? 
  MR. OSOBA:  They've labeled it inactive storage or intend to label it inactive 
storage on their final plans. 
  COMMISSIONER ENNES:  So, it could be storage, I don't have a problem 
with that, but I would hate to see in any situation where it gets out that it's utilized as office space. 
  COMMISSIONER DAWSON:  Or any other space that requires parking. 
  COMMISSIONER ENNES:  Correct. 
  COMMISSIONER DAWSON:  Which again just happens in the evolution of 
a business.  Things change.   
  COMMISSIONER ENNES:  Yes. 
  COMMISSIONER DAWSON:  I want to make sure there is teeth, because 
we all know that it can be hard just to call back in the future, right?  I agree with you, I'd like to see 
something a little stronger but again, yes. 
  COMMISSIONER ENNES:  That's it. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  John? 
  COMMISSIONER SIGALOS:  Yes, I have a question.  How many 
employees do you anticipate using this facility to manufacture? 
  MR. BUDZIK:  So, at full capacity, they'll have 75 employees per shift, and 
they'll have two shifts. 
  COMMISSIONER SIGALOS:  Right now, you currently have two lines so 
you could double that? 
  MR. BUDZIK:  No, I'm sorry, the 75 per shift is at full capacity.   
  COMMISSIONER SIGALOS:  Full capacity. 
  MR. BUDZIK:  When they go at full capacity. 
  COMMISSIONER SIGALOS:  Okay, so you have 75 employees and you 
have two shifts. 
  MR. BUDZIK:  Yes. 
  COMMISSIONER SIGALOS:  Is there a problem then if you have, let's say 
the first shift employees are still working and you've got personnel on the second shift arriving a 
little bit earlier than their time start and now you're overlapping and there would be a parking 
shortage? 
  MR. BUDZIK:  Sure.  So, the reality with these employees for these types of 
positions, it's not like it's one employee per car.  A lot of them will carpool.  They can actually take 
public transportation to the facility.  So, there is not going to be 75 parking spaces needed for all 
their employees, and that's evidenced by their utilization at their other facilities.  So, at Northbrook 
which is a very similar size, they're only utilizing 60 percent of the parking lot which has 
approximately 80 spaces. 
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  COMMISSIONER SIGALOS:  Okay, I was just concerned if there was an 
overlap of the employees leaving later and the second shift employees arriving earlier and they 
don't have parking.  Okay, I have no other questions.  I'm in favor of it. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Thanks, John. 
   George, anything? 
  COMMISSIONER DROST:  Yes.  What kind of work is conducted on the 
premises? 
  MR. BUDZIK:  So, it's all part of the food production.  So, moving the, you 
know, moving the dough from the mixers to the production lines, running the production lines, 
running the machinery for the packaging, forklifts. 
  COMMISSIONER DROST:  So, it's basically, you're completing the entire 
process on that site? 
  MR. BUDZIK:  Yes. 
  COMMISSIONER DROST:  Just for the record.   
  MR. BUDZIK:  Yes. 
  COMMISSIONER DROST:  And what is, is this a private label concern?  Will 
we recognize any of the manufactured goods? 
  MR. BUDZIK:  We're sure you've had them before. 
  COMMISSIONER DROST:  Is it public record as to what they are?  Because 
that's a mystery. 
  MR. BUDZIK:  Yes.  I'll let Gus and Nancy speak to that; they're the owners 
at Tasty Breads.  They can't disclose all of their clients, but -- 
  COMMISSIONER DROST:  No, but I mean, just from the standpoint of as 
an Arlington Heights resident, we're always proud of, you know, manufacturers that have an 
impact, and certainly the word international is something that's curious to me, too.  Who is the -- 
  MR. BUDZIK:  That goes more to their roots for the starting of their company 
and sort of how they prepared their recipes. 
  COMMISSIONER DROST:  So, it's not going to be a data center, or it's not 
going to be -- 
  MR. BUDZIK:  No, no. 
  COMMISSIONER DROST:  -- an addition to the White House. 
  MR. BUDZIK:  No. 
  COMMISSIONER DROST:  So, all right. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  They could tell us but they'd have to kill us 
also. 
  COMMISSIONER DROST:  Yes, of course, but if they want to explain parts 
of their business that they feel comfortable? 
  MR. BUDZIK:  I think they have some samples here, so if the 
Commissioners would like to try them. 
  COMMISSIONER DROST:  Oh, absolutely. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Just go pop it in your oven.  All right, thank 
you. 
   So, I would just say at this moment, we're going to open, this is a 
public hearing so we have to officially open it for public comments. 
   Is there anybody in the audience from the public that would like to 
comment on this matter? 
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   (No response.) 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Seeing nobody, we'll close the public 
comments. 
   Any final questions? 
   My only questions were, you know, I like the project, I'm good with it.  
I think I had a question about, you know, the safety protocol for the combustible dust and 
everything to make sure that we're following all of the requirements for the implementation of that. 
  MR. BUDZIK:  Yes. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  And then I would say the other issue is with 
the cold storage and everything, I'm sure there's a safety protocol for that as well for your 
employees. 
  MR. BUDZIK:  Yes. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  So, the expectation is that the company would 
be implementing best practices for both of those potential danger items, right? 
  MR. BUDZIK:  Yes, we have the means of egress required for a freezer 
warehouse, so that's incorporated into the plans.  The system they have for the flour delivery is 
the same exact system they're using in Northbrook.  So, it's a system they're familiar with.  It's 
entirely self-contained specifically for those explosion concerns. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Okay, and then the only other question I have 
is for Staff.  If you could just provide a little bit of clarity, the Petitioner brought up the issue of a 
25-foot setback versus the 50-foot setback, and we set on the 50-foot setback.  What's the history 
or what's kind of the gray area there just so we understand what the issue is? 
  MR. OSOBA:  Sure.  So, the M-1 District indicates that the side yard setback 
has a total of 50 feet.  So, the interpretation, and it has been interpreted both ways over the years 
where total could mean that both the, in this case, east and west setback total up to a 50-foot 
setback.  So, therefore, you have a 25-foot and a 25-foot setback.  Alternatively, that language 
also could be interpreted that it's a 50-foot setback on the east and the west side of the site.  So, 
looking through it and looking forward and how we're approaching that code section, we've 
reached back out to the Petitioner and let them know that we're going to be interpreting this as 50 
feet as the required setback as that's the direction that the Planning Department has interpreted, 
and that's where the variance request came from. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  And that will be consistently applied within the 
district, across the district. 
  MR. OSOBA:  Correct, we have that interpretation going forward. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Okay, thank you. 
   Yes, Joe?  Did I totally skip over you before? 
  COMMISSIONER LORENZINI:  No, no. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  No, okay.  All right, I'm sorry. 
  COMMISSIONER LORENZINI:  Some of the other Commissioners' 
concerns just raised a question in my mind.  So, on a practical standpoint, if they were to just 
have more people than they should, where would they be able to park?  On the street? 
  MR. OSOBA:  There is no parking on the street.  So, the site has 82 spaces 
and the code requirement, if it was just a production facility, would be 38 total vehicles.  The office 
space is what really drives the majority of what the parking requirements per code are.  If they're 
increasing the employee count, per code if it's just a production facility, you essentially get one 
increased parking space for every two employees. 
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   So, there's certainly a limit and they would need to make sure that's 
not the case.  They've indicated that their, I believe there was a five-year plan to kind of get to 
maximum capacity with both of the assemblies kind of going at the same time would be the 75 
people.  If that increases, this ordinance kind of has stopgaps to make sure that the parking is 
addressed if it does become an issue, and we have a planned unit development and a land use 
variation to kind of rely on and back up the Village if it does become a problem. 
  COMMISSIONER LORENZINI:  Okay, thank you. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Okay, I would say then my other final 
comment would just be, you've heard from the other Commissioners, the extra space upstairs is 
an issue.  We are concerned about parking.  So, I think it's very clear from everybody that, you 
know, there will be a, you said you agree to these conditions so there will be either this condition 
or if somebody makes a motion to modify it, I don't know, but I think it's very clear that, you know, 
the second floor space obviously is not going to be utilized for anything that would require parking 
space. 
  MR. BUDZIK:  That's understandable. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  That's understood; that's the meaning.  I think 
we're all on the same page; however, it passes.  That's the concept. 
  MR. BUDZIK:  Yes. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  I think Staff did a nice job of finding a way to 
accommodate your need while, you know, anticipating those potential issues.  So, unless 
anybody has any other questions, I don't know if there's a motion or anything? 
  COMMISSIONER DAWSON:  I'll make a motion.  All right, I have my sheet 
of paper and I'll read it. 
 
A motion to recommend to the Village Board of Trustees approval of PC #25-018, an 
Amendment to the University Subdivision Planned Unit Development (Ordinance #01-057) 
for a 13,000 square-foot building addition; an Amendment to the previously approved 
Land Use Variation (Ordinance #25-048) to expand the Bakery Products, Production and 
Wholesale land use within the M-1 District; and the following variations: 
 

1. A variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-15.3(B) to permit a side yard setback of 
27.14 feet where 50 feet is required; and 

2. A variation from Chapter 28, Section 10.4-3 to reduce the required parking from 134 
spaces to 82 spaces. 

 
This recommendation is subject to resolution of the following: 
 

1. The conditions of approval as required by Ordinance #25-048 shall remain in effect. 
2. The Petitioner shall provide screening for all rooftop mechanical equipment at the 

time of building permit application. 
3. The Petitioner shall provide updated floor plans that accurately reflect the intended 

internal uses of the building prior to being heard by the Village Board. 
4. The second floor may not be designated or utilized as office space and the 

Petitioner shall provide floor plans to reflect this condition of approval prior to 
being heard by the Village Board. 

5. The Petitioner shall comply with all federal, state, and Village codes, regulations, 

Page 13 of 56



13 
 

 

 LeGRAND REPORTING & TRANSCRIBING SERVICES 
 (630) 894-9389 

and policies. 
 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Thank you. 
  COMMISSIONER SIGALOS:  I'll second. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  All right, why don't we do a roll call vote 
please? 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  Yes. 
   Commissioner Dawson. 
  COMMISSIONER DAWSON:  Yes, with comment. 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  Commissioner Drost. 
  COMMISSIONER DROST:  Aye. 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  Commissioner Ennes. 
  COMMISSIONER ENNES:  Yes. 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  Commissioner Green. 
  COMMISSIONER GREEN:  Yes. 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  Commissioner Lorenzini. 
  COMMISSIONER LORENZINI:  Yes. 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  Commissioner Petermann. 
  COMMISSIONER PETERMANN:  Yes. 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  Commissioner Schurtz. 
  COMMISSIONER SCHURTZ:  Yes. 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  Commissioner Sigalos. 
  COMMISSIONER SIGALOS:  Yes. 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  Chair Cherwin. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Yes, and the motion passes. 
  COMMISSIONER DAWSON:  I have a comment. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Yes, there's going to be a comment, and the 
recommendation is that you're approved.  We're not the final body but that will go to the Village 
Board.  So, we're going to have a comment here and then you can talk to the Staff afterwards 
about when the final hearing is going to be. 
   Yes, Sue? 
  COMMISSIONER DAWSON:  My comment isn't necessarily about the 
Petitioner.  I think it's a wonderful addition to Arlington Heights and I'm excited to have you come. 
My comment is more to the Village.   
   As a business owner myself, I've seen nothing but reduction in need 
of parking spaces associated with staff.  I do not, as a business attorney and someone who 
represents businesses and their leasing needs, do not see this changing any time soon.  Maybe it 
will, I don't know, but I think it's time to perhaps look at our zoning code and our parking needs 
because more and more we need fewer people in the seats to run businesses and the parking 
ordinance has become a burden to businesses trying to evolve in today's marketplace.  That's it. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Thank you, Sue. 
   Was there another comment or was that it? 
   (No response.) 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  All right, as I said, recommendation of 
approval, congratulations.  Welcome to Arlington Heights hopefully, we'll get that final vote from 
the Village Board, and Dan will usher you to the next step. 

Page 14 of 56



14 
 

 

 LeGRAND REPORTING & TRANSCRIBING SERVICES 
 (630) 894-9389 

  MR. BUDZIK:  Great, thank you, everyone. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Thank you all very much.     
             
             
 .   

(Whereupon, at 8:03 p.m., the public hearing on the 
above-mentioned petition was adjourned.) 
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  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  All right, so let's see.  Our next matter is, let's 
see, 125 South Wilke Road, Linden Aura Massage, PC #25-021. 
   I'm going to ask the Staff, have all the notices been given on this 
one? 
  MR. BOJIN:  Yes, they have. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Thank you, Darko. 
   All right, if the Petitioner could raise your right hand, please? 
   (Witness sworn.) 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Thank you.  If you could please state your 
name for the record? 
  MR. BRAUDE:  Josh Braude, that's J-o-s-h, last name is B-r-a-u-d-e.  Thank 
you. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  All right, thank you, sir.  There's a Staff report 
that was submitted with your, for this public hearing.  Did you read the Staff report?  And did you 
see the conditions of approval and do you agree with those? 
  MR. BRAUDE:  I did, and we do. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Okay, excellent.  We'll let you go ahead and 
proceed, and then we'll turn it over to Staff.  Thank you. 
  MR. BRAUDE:  Thank you.  Good evening, my name is Josh Braude and 
I'm with Birchwood Law.  I represent Julia Babinska who is applying for a land use variation to 
open a massage studio at 125 South Wilke Road, Unit 200J. 
   Julia is a highly qualified expert in massage therapy.  She has been a 
licensed massage therapist for over 18 years, has been credentialed by the National Certification 
Board for Therapeutic Massage and Body Work which is a nationally recognized board 
certification in massage therapy.  Over the last 18 years, she has been practicing at chiropractic 
offices and is applying to open her own studio. 
   Julia's therapeutic approach blends elements of Swedish massage 
and trigger point therapy which are combined with aroma therapy.  The studio welcomes clients 
of all ages and genders with a particular focus on women's wellness.  Julia plans on opening the 
practice as a solo practitioner with the opportunity to expand to one additional part-time therapist.  
All practitioners will be licensed and credentialed through IDFPR and comply with all applicable 
state and local laws. 
   The studio would be open six days a week, Monday through Friday, 
9:00 a.m. to 6:30 p.m., and Saturday at 9:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m.  The studio will operate by 
appointment only which will be made either, appointments will be made either over the phone or 
online.  Julia looks forward to becoming a part of the diverse Arlington Heights business sector 
and bring her therapies to the community. 
   With that, I'm happy to answer any questions.  Thank you. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  All right, sir, thank you very much. 
   We'll turn this over to Staff.  Darko? 
  MR. BOJIN:  Sure, thank you. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Actually, yes, go ahead, Darko. 
  MR. BOJIN:  Okay, thank you. 
   The subject property is 125 South Wilke Road, Unit 200J, which is 
located in the B-1 Business District.  The Comprehensive Plan designates this property as 
appropriate for office uses only, and the Petitioner is requesting a land use variation to allow a 
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massage establishment in the B-1 District.  Massage establishments are not permitted in any 
zoning district and, therefore, this land use variation is required for the Petitioner to operate her 
business. 
   This aerial image shows the subject property and the surrounding 
uses.  The building is one of three in Wilke Office Park with shared parking and are under 
common ownership, but each building is on a separate parcel.  Access to the site comes off of 
Wilke Road. 
   The subject property is surrounded on two sides with those other 
office buildings in the B-1 Business District.  To the north is Westgate Shopping Center which is in 
the B-2 District.  To the west across Illinois 53 are the residential neighborhoods in the City of 
Rolling Meadows.  Then to the south and the east is a residential R-3 neighborhood. 
   As mentioned previously, the Petitioner will be the sole employee of 
the massage practice with a potential additional employee being hired at a later date.  Clients will 
be seen on a one-to-one basis and will have to make these advanced appointments.  
Appointment and booking hours will be 9:00 a.m. to 6:30 p.m., Monday through Friday, and from 
9:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m. on Saturdays. 
   The Petitioner is an IDFPR licensed massage therapist and will 
provide a range of therapeutic massage services to clients.  The subject tenant space is about 
730 square feet and includes a waiting room and two treatment rooms. 
   As for parking, like I mentioned previously, there are three buildings in 
this office park that share parking and are under common ownership but separate parcels.  The 
site map on the screen shows the number of parking spaces divided amongst these parcels with 
the red one being the subject property.  If you look at the subject property alone with 52 parking 
spaces, there is insufficient parking per code; however, across the office park, there is plenty of 
parking, there is sufficient parking.  So, as one of the conditions of approval, Staff recommends 
that the property owner provide a cross-access agreement or a similar parking arrangement just 
to ensure there are no parking issues in the future should the ownership of the property has 
changed. 
   Additionally, the Petitioner provided a parking study for that subject 
property with the 52 spaces that showed sufficient parking over a three-day period.  Staff 
reviewed this, the study, and concludes that there is adequate parking on site. 
   The Petitioner provided responses to the criteria of approval for 
variation requests listed on the screen.  Since the Village Code does not permit massage 
establishments in any zoning district, this land use variation is required for the operation of the 
building, or the business rather.  Staff reviewed these responses and found their responses to be 
sufficient. 
   Overall, the Staff Development Committee recommends approval of 
this application with the conditions listed on the slide and in the Staff report.  Thank you. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Thank you, Darko.  Nice job. 
   Is there a motion to include the Staff report in the public record? 
  COMMISSIONER GREEN:  I'll make that motion. 
  COMMISSIONER DROST:  I'll second it. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Okay, all in favor? 
   (Chorus of ayes.) 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Any opposed? 
   (No response.) 
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  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  All right, motion passes.  The presentation is 
included in the public record. 
   Do any of the Plan Commissioners, well, we'll start down at this end. 
First of all, you know what, public hearing, officially let's open the public hearing.  Is there 
anybody from the public in this room that would like to comment on this?  Are we hiding behind 
the podium?  Okay.   
   (No response.) 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  No?  We'll close the public hearing. 
   Any questions for the Petitioner?  Sue, we'll start with you. 
  COMMISSIONER DAWSON:  No questions. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  No. 
   Terry? 
  COMMISSIONER ENNES:  No questions. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  John? 
  COMMISSIONER SIGALOS:  No questions. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  George? 
  COMMISSIONER DROST:  Pass. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  This is getting good, all right. 
   Michael? 
  COMMISSIONER PETERMANN:  No questions. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Kris? 
  COMMISSIONER SCHURTZ:  No questions. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Joe? 
  COMMISSIONER LORENZINI:  No questions. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Bruce? 
  COMMISSIONER GREEN:  When do we eat? 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  There you go.  I know these -- 
  COMMISSIONER GREEN:  It's tempting me. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  -- breads have been on your mind. 
  COMMISSIONER GREEN:  It's tempting. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  I know.  I guess the only question I would 
have, so Darko, if you could put up the thing with the three buildings up there? 
  MR. BOJIN:  Yes. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  They're all owned by Imperial, right?  That's 
what you said? 
  MR. BOJIN:  That's correct. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  So, did Imperial give you any response about 
throwing a cross easement on this thing?  Is there any resistance or anything to this? 
  MR. BRAUDE:  We don't think there will be.  As I said, we're completely fine 
with the condition.  It's obviously owned right now and -- 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Yes, but to the Staff's point, they want to make 
sure that there's -- 
  MR. BRAUDE:  I know, yes. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  I mean, there's plenty of parking there but we 
don't want to get in a situation where Imperial peels off one building and then -- 
  MR. BRAUDE:  And I think that makes sense. 
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  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Okay.  All right, good.  I don't have any other 
comments. 
   Is there any motion or anything? 
  COMMISSIONER GREEN:  I'd like to make a motion. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Okay, Bruce, go for it. 
 
A motion to recommend to the Village Board of Trustees approval of PC #25-021, a Land 
Use Variation to allow a massage establishment in the B-1 District. 
 
This recommendation is subject to resolution of the following: 
 

1. The Petitioner shall provide licensure by the Illinois Department of Professional 
Regulation as part of their initial business license renewal. 

2. Imperial Realty Company or current property owner shall provide Staff with proof of 
cross access and parking arrangements. 

3. This land use variation shall be limited to the Petitioners and cannot be transferred 
or assigned to any other user. 

4. The Petitioner shall comply with all federal, state, and Village codes, regulations, 
and policies. 

 
  COMMISSIONER SIGALOS:  I'll second. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  All right, that's the motion on the table. 
   Can we do a roll call vote for this? 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  Yes. 
   Commissioner Dawson. 
  COMMISSIONER DAWSON:  Yes, with comment. 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  Commissioner Drost. 
  COMMISSIONER DROST:  Aye. 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  Commissioner Ennes. 
  COMMISSIONER ENNES:  Yes. 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  Commissioner Green. 
  COMMISSIONER GREEN:  Yes. 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  Commissioner Lorenzini. 
  COMMISSIONER LORENZINI:  Yes. 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  Commissioner Petermann. 
  COMMISSIONER PETERMANN:  Yes. 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  Commissioner Schurtz. 
  COMMISSIONER SCHURTZ:  Yes. 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  Commissioner Sigalos. 
  COMMISSIONER SIGALOS:  Yes. 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  Chairman Cherwin. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Yes. 
   So, congratulations, the motion passes for a recommendation of 
approval to the Village Board.  Darko will help usher you to the next stage of this venture, and we 
have a comment from Commissioner Dawson. 
  COMMISSIONER DAWSON:  Yes, I'm two for two tonight.  Same thing, not 

Page 20 of 56



20 
 

 

 LeGRAND REPORTING & TRANSCRIBING SERVICES 
 (630) 894-9389 

a comment to you, Petitioner.  Welcome to Arlington Heights, or hopefully the Village Board will 
feel the same way. 
   My comment is towards the Village.  I understand, being on this 
Commission for as long as I have, that there's problematic history with massage parlors.  But I do 
not agree with treating them all as if they were criminals before they have even come to the 
Village.  So, having to subject a small business to the expense and time that is associated with 
having to come before this Board I don't agree with, and I would like to hear the Village reassess 
that.  Massage is a needed therapeutic medical part of people's lives. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Service. 
  COMMISSIONER DAWSON: Service, thank you for the word.  So, yes, 
there's been problems in the past but we can't treat everyone as criminals before they walk into 
the Village.  So, that's my comment.  Thank you so much. 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  I'll just note this is something that we're already looking 
into. 
  COMMISSIONER DAWSON:  Thank you. 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  And a process to, if it is, probably likely going to be a 
special use of some sort but expedited with Staff review of it. 
  COMMISSIONER DAWSON:  Exactly, right.  Staff did a wonderful job 
reviewing this.  Plan Commission review was really not needed in my opinion in this case. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Thank you, Sue. 
   Okay, so yes, you guys are all set.  You may stick around if you want 
but you don't have to.  Oh, yes, that's right, I know why you're sticking around.  You guys can 
have a cookie, a celebratory cookie in honor of your victory.  Go ahead. 
  COMMISSIONER DAWSON:  Hands off the cookies, Bruce. 
  COMMISSIONER GREEN:  Hey, you opened it.  You've got the -- 
  COMMISSIONER DAWSON:  They smell so good.  I want that on the 
record.  They smell really good. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  All right, you guys. 
   So, Item Number V, Other Business, we don't have anything listed 
although I would just ask if we could, under this section for the Staff, so Commissioner Dawson 
brought up the parking issue before that we've all, it's been on all our minds.  The recently passed 
People Over Parking Act, I don't know if the Commissioners are familiar with it, but it's going to 
affect, I would assume, what's going on in Downtown Arlington Heights and our projects and the 
parking requirements. 
   Did the Staff have any, has there been any deliberation or any 
thoughts about how we're addressing that or are they affecting any current projects? 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  We're still reviewing; it's still under review.  We realize 
that it will impact the projects downtown and ultimately the Arlington Park as well because there is 
a train station over here. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Yes. 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  So, we're still in the process of reviewing that, kind of 
with our attorneys and things like that. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Okay. 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  In terms of current projects, there are a couple in that 
vicinity.  They were already applied for, so we're kind of going as normal, but it's under 
assessment and we haven't made any determinations at this point.  But it is definitely under 
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review kind of from the Manager's Office now. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  But when does that go into effect? 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  When the Governor signs it, and I believe he has not 
signed it yet. So, not as of right now. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Okay.  All right, so just for the Commissioners, 
if you're not aware, there was at the state legislation that affects any like transit-oriented, so like 
Downtown Arlington Heights, the state is basically saying they're taking the parking governance 
out of the hands of the municipality and the state is preempting them and they're bringing the 
parking requirements down so that municipalities can't like hold up a project because of rigid 
adherence to parking.  So, the municipalities aren't going to have a choice, so it's going to be, you 
know, kind of being forced on municipalities.  Anyway, so as Rachel said, we'll hear more from 
the Staff, but that's the situation. 
  COMMISSIONER DROST:  So, is that commentary related to potentially 
new neighbor in our community? 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Me, I'm just bringing it up generally, but yes, it 
could affect any potential neighbor in any community along the, you know, like Palatine and 
Mount Prospect and Arlington Heights.  All right, so that's it.  I just wanted to have your thought on 
that. 
   I'm going to open this up for public comment.  We don't have any 
friends in the room it seems, so we're going to close public comment.  That was Item Number V, 
I'm sorry, that's Item VI.   
   Then, Item VII is Update on Previous Plan Commission Cases.  So, 
Staff has given us this list. 
   Are there any questions on this from anybody? 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  We -- sorry, I cut you off.   
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  That's all right. 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  We do have one comment.  Dan, if you want to give 
them an update on your particular project? 
  MR. OSOBA:  Sure.  So, the Plan Commission reviewed a subdivision 
proposal earlier this year.  It was in October for the Chestnut Woods Subdivision, and there were 
a couple of comments that were made as part of the motion, not specific but comments to Staff 
and to Village Board regarding public improvements and the timing of those public improvements. 
   Staff did work with Public Works to kind of figure out what that 
potentially could look like.  We did bring it to Village Board, and Village Board ultimately decided 
to require that the Petitioner install those improvements with their final plat.  So, even though the 
Plan Commission made that kind of recommendation to the Village Board through that motion, 
the Village Board decided to require that. 
   So, if you're seeing something in the future when they come back for 
the final plat, that's how that resolution -- 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  This is the 1920 North Chestnut? 
  MR. OSOBA:  Correct, yes. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Remind me, what was the public improvement 
over there? 
  MR. OSOBA:  So, they had sidewalk, curb gutter, and street widening on 
Chestnut and on Walnut.  So, it was a four-lot subdivision and -- 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Oh, yes. 
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  MR. OSOBA:  There's new residential homes and there's no sidewalks 
adjacent to the development, and so the Plan Commission had made a recommendation as part 
of their, or suggestion really as part of their motion to look at the timing and the triggers for those 
public improvements, and the Village Board has decided that they're going to move forward with 
the requiring of the public improvements with their final plat. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Sounds about right, okay. 
   Any other? 
  COMMISSIONER DROST:  Yes, just are there any stirrings on the 425 
block?  No? 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  No, not that I've heard. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  That's right.  It would really be affected by this. 
  COMMISSIONER DROST:  Correct.  So, we're connecting that now. 
  COMMISSIONER DAWSON:  Oh, interesting. 
  MS. HITZEMANN:  Yes, we haven't heard anything from that property in a 
while. 
  COMMISSIONER DROST:  Nothing?  All right. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Anyway, all right, thanks. 
   Anything else, any other questions, folks? 
   (No response.) 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  All right.  Okay, we're getting a lot of demand 
for cookies out there; we can't hold off much longer.  George is kind of grabbing my leg. 
   All right, so I guess is there a motion for adjournment? 
  COMMISSIONER GREEN:  I'll make that motion. 
  COMMISSIONER DAWSON:  Second. 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  All in favor? 
   (Chorus of ayes.) 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  Any opposed? 
   (No response.) 
  CHAIRPERSON CHERWIN:  All right, motion passes.  Meeting is 
adjourned.  Thank you. 

(Whereupon, at 8:20 p.m., the public hearing on the 
above-mentioned petition was adjourned.) 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
STATE OF ILLINOIS ) 
                     )  SS. 
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COUNTY OF KANE  ) 
 
 
 
 
 
  I, RON LeGRAND, SR., depose and say that  
 
I am a digital court reporter doing business in the State of Illinois; that  
 
I reported verbatim the foregoing proceedings and that the foregoing 
 
is a true and correct transcript to the best of my knowledge and ability. 
 
 
                                              
 
 
    ___________________________                                
   RON LeGRAND, SR.       
 
 
 
 
 
 
SUBSCRIBED AND SWORN TO 
 
BEFORE ME THIS              DAY OF 
 
                                        , A.D. 2025. 
 
 
 
 
 
   ________________________                           
   NOTARY PUBLIC 
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Minutes of a Special Meeting of the Arlington Heights Plan Commission 
33 South Arlington Heights Road, 3rd Floor Board Room 

Arlington Heights, Illinois 
November 24, 2025 

7:00 PM 
 
In attendance: 

Commissioners Present: 
Jay Cherwin, Chair 
Susan Dawson 
George Drost 
Terry Ennes 
Bruce Green 
Joe Lorenzini 
Michael Petermann 
John Sigalos 

Also Present: 
Michael Lysicatos, Assistant Director – Planning and Community Development 
 
I. CALL TO ORDER 

Chairman Jay Cherwin called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM. 

II. ROLL CALL OF MEMBERS 
Present: J. Cherwin, S. Dawson, G. Drost, T. Ennes, B. Green, J. Lorenzini, M. 

Petermann, and J. Sigalos 
Absent: K. Schurtz 

III. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
No minutes were proposed for approval.  

IV. PUBLIC HEARINGS 
No public hearings were scheduled. 

V. OTHER BUSINESS 
A. 2201 N. Chestnut Ave. Townhomes – Plat Extension – PC#213-011 

The first and only item for consideration was the extension request from the 
petitioner for extension of the preliminary plat of subdivision for application PC#23-
011, 2201 N. Chestnut Ave. Townhomes. 

Mr. Lysicatos provided the Plan Commission with the following staff report on the 
extension request: 
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On June 3, 2024, the Village Board approved a preliminary plat of subdivision for a 
parcel located at 2201 North Chestnut Avenue and 315 West Rand Road. The parcel 
is occupied by an existing service station with a planned four-townhome 
development on the new parcel at 2201 North Chestnut. 

Staff had worked through most of the final engineering comments with the 
petitioner’s professionals for final plat approval shortly before the first extension 
request. At that time, the petitioner submitted an extension request due to the 
delays in receiving submittals on construction bids, specifically the utilities.  

The petitioner, Christopher Plummer, has requested an additional extension of time 
as the bids received have resulted in a much higher estimated construction cost than 
anticipated. The extension would allow to redesign the site and, if need be, come 
back for modifications of the entitlements. The proposed request and 
recommendation before the Plan Commission is to extend the current deadline of 
December 2, 2025 to July 21, 2026. 
 
There were no question or comments from the Plan Commission. 
 
Commissioner Drost moved and Commissioner Sigalos seconded a motion to 
recommend to the Village Board of Trustees, approval PC#23-011, a second 
extension to the preliminary plat of subdivision expiration deadline from 
December 2, 2025 to July 21, 2026. 
 
The motion was approved 
Ayes: J. Cherwin, S. Dawson, G. Drost, T. Ennes, B. Green, J. Lorenzini, M. 
Petermann, and J. Sigalos 
Nayes: None: 
Abstentions: None 

VI. PUBLIC COMMENT 
There was no public comment. 

VII. UPDATE ON PREVIOUS PLAN COMMISSION CASES 
There was no report for this meeting. 

VIII. ADJOURNMENT 
Commissioner Green moved a motion and Commissioner Dawson seconded to 
adjourn the meeting at 7:03 PM. The motion passed unanimously by voice 
vote. 
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Date: December 23, 2025 
  
To: Plan Commission 
  
From: Rachel Hitzemann, Development Planner  
 
CC: 

 
Emily Rodman, Director of Planning & Community Development 
Michael Lysicatos, Assistant Director of Planning & Community 
Development 

  
Attachments: 1) Ord. 25-003 1519-1625 S Arlington Heights Rd. (Full Circle)   

2) Ord. 25-017 3310 Old Arlington Heights Rd  
3) Ord. 25-021 750 W Northwest Highway 
4) Ord. 25-024 3350 W Salt Creek Lane 

 
 

Pursuant to Chapter 6 of the Municipal Code – Section 6-201(e), the Plan Commission shall 
be responsible for an annual review of the Comprehensive Plan and Official Map and report 
to the Village Board of Trustees, including any recommended amendments, or shall 
recommend no changes. 

In 2025, the following amendments were made to the Comprehensive Plan and/or Official 
Map: 

• Full Circle: (1519-1625 S. Arlington Heights Road; Ord. 25-003) 
o Amend the classification of the property listed on the Comprehensive Plan 

Map from “Offices Only” to “Institutional”.  
 

• East Country Lane Townhomes: (3310 Old Arlington Heights Road; (Ord. 25-017) 
o Amend the classification of the property listed on the Comprehensive Plan 

Map from “R&D, Manufacturing, Warehousing” to Moderate Density Multi-
Family”  

 
• Arlington Ridge Center: (750 W Northwest Highway; Ord. 25-021) 

o Amend a portion of the overall Arlington Heights Park District owned Arlington 
Ridge Center property listed on the Comprehensive Plan Map from “Offices 
Only” to “Parks” to be consistent with the overall property designation.  
 

• Roast 808: (3350 W Salt Creek Lane; Ord. 25-024) 
o Amend the classification of the property listed on the Comprehensive Plan 

Map from “Offices Only” to “Mixed Use”. 
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The amendments to the Comprehensive Plan that were implemented during the year, were 
the result of unique circumstances that resulted in requests from petitioners for properties 
that have been a challenge to redevelop, bring the comprehensive plan into conformance 
with an existing use, or to be consistent with an approved land use amendment. As a result, 
recommends no further amendments to the Comprehensive Plan or Official Map at this time. 
It is in order that the Plan Commission make the following motions to the Village Board: 
Pursuant to Chapter 6 – Section 6-201(e) of the Municipal Code, the Plan 
Commission has conducted an annual review of the Comprehensive Plan and 
Official Map for the Village of Arlington Heights and recommends no changes at 
this time.  
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Date: 1/22/26 
  
To: Plan Commission 
  
From: Rachel Hitzemann, Development Planner II 
  
Attachments: 1) Open Meetings Act Memo  

2) Public Comment Rules  
 

 
In an effort to create consistency across all of the Village’s Boards and Commissions, Planning and 
Community Development Staff, in conjunction with the Village Attorney, have provided an 
informational memo regarding how to conduct the public comment portion of Board/Commission 
meetings (along with public hearings) in compliance with the Open Meetings Act. Staff has also 
included “Rules Concerning Public Comment and Participation”, which are being recommended for 
adoption by the Village Manager’s Office and Village Attorney.   
 
 
Please review both documents in preparation for discussion and adoption at this meeting.  
 
 
 
 
 
CC: Emily Rodman, Director of Planning and Community Development  

Michael Lysicatos, Assistant Director of Planning and Community Development 
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350 North Clark Street 
Second Floor 

Chicago, Illinois 60654 
312-528-5200 

www.elrodfriedman.com 

Hart M. Passman 
312.528.5193 
hart.passman@elrodfriedman.com 

Memorandum 

Date: December 11, 2025 

To: Village Department of Community Development 

From: 

Cc: 

Village Attorney 

Village Manager 

Re: Best Practices for Public Comment and Public Hearings 

At your request, our office has prepared this best practice guide regarding public comment 
and public hearings during board and commission meetings. The purpose of this memorandum 
is to summarize the legal framework governing public comment, outline recommended best 
practices for managing public comment time, and clarify key differences between public comment 
periods and public hearings. 

I. Public Comment and Public Meetings 

Section 2.06(g) of the Illinois Open Meetings Act, 5 ILCS 120/2.06(g), requires that every 
single public body – including all Village boards and commissions – provide time at public 
meetings for public comment. Further, the Illinois Public Access Counselor has interpreted 
Section 2.06(g) to require all public bodies to establish and record written rules for public comment 
at public meetings.  

Public comment time is intended to allow members of the public to address a public body. 
Accordingly, Village boards and commissions may not cancel or truncate public comment time at 
their public meetings. 

II. Establishing Rules and Best Practices 
 

Municipalities may establish time place and manner restrictions for public comment, just 
as they can under the First Amendment for any other public forum. A few examples of rules for 
public comment time are as follows: 

• Individual Speaker Limit: 
o Limit each speaker to a fixed time (e.g., three minutes), unless the Chair decides 

otherwise before the comment period begins. 
o The same time limit must apply uniformly to all speakers during public comment at 

that meeting. 
• Group Representation: 
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o A speaker that is representing, or speaking on behalf of, an individual, group, or 
association will not be allocated additional time regardless of whether they are 
speaking for or on behalf of multiple people. 

o A speaker may not yield time to another speaker. 
• Overall Time Limit: Some local governments have established a total maximum time for 

public comment (e.g., 30 minutes), unless extended by the Chair prior to the start of the 
comment period. If adopted, such a rule should include clear parameters for selection of 
the commenters at each meeting (and those parameters must be agnostic as to the 
substance of the comments). 

While the First Amendment protects a wide range of speech, a local government may restrict 
speech and conduct in certain circumstances. Specifically: 

• Speakers may not engage in conduct or speech that is threatening, incites violence, or is 
obscene. 

• Speakers may not engage in disorderly conduct that disrupts the meeting (and speakers 
and attendees alike should be discouraged from clapping, cheering, or booing). 

• The public body may prohibit public comment that is not related to the public body’s 
jurisdiction or purpose. 

• The Chair may interrupt or limit a speaker’s comments to enforce the adopted rules. 
• The Chair may require a speaker who violates the rules to end their remarks or leave the 

meeting. 

Public comment time is not intended to be a forum for open dialogue or engagement. 
Neither the Chair, nor any member of the commission or of Village Staff, is under any obligation 
to respond to any public comment, or engage with any speaker, during the public meeting. Indeed, 
as a general rule, we discourage debate or back-and-forth exchanges with speakers during a 
public meeting. To debate in public allows the commenter to hijack the meeting, and also denies 
the Village the opportunity for more careful, planned dialogue of sensitive issues. However, the 
Chair may direct Village Staff to respond to questions or issues raised in a public comment at an 
appropriate time after the meeting. 

It is generally advisable for public bodies to adopt rules for public comment. At your 
direction, we can prepare form rules for consideration. 

III. Public Hearings 

In contrast to general public comment time, public hearings are formal proceedings, often 
required by statute or ordinance, focused on a specific matter, such as a zoning application or 
development proposal.  Key distinctions that differentiate public hearings from public comment 
are as follows 

• Testimony during a public hearing is given under oath. 
• Participants may be examined or questioned by the Plan Commission, staff, or others 

present. 
• A public hearing record is legally significant and forms part of the evidentiary basis for the 

Plan Commission’s decision. 
• Whereas public comment time can be used for discussion of any topic germane to the 

public body, testimony during a public hearing must be restricted to the subject of that 
hearing. 
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• Whereas a public body can decide when, during a meeting, it will entertain public comment 
– and can refuse to entertain public comment at all other times – the body must allow 
public testimony during the hearing itself, as part of the hearing. 

• Whereas public bodies should get a uniform time limit for speakers during public comment, 
and should extend the same uniformity requirement to the general public that offers 
testimony during a formal hearing, public bodies should not limit the applicant to that time 
limit. This is because the applicant for relief bears the burden of persuasion, and therefore 
should be afforded the full time needed to present its case. 

The rules and best practices set forth above for public comment time should also be 
applied during a public hearing. Most importantly, the public body should provide the same 
amount of time to each speaker during a public hearing. 

IV. Summary of Recommendations 

• Provide public comment at all board and commission meetings. 
• Set a time limit for each public commenter, and apply it uniformly. 
• As a general rule, refrain from responding to or debating public commenters. 
• Adopt rules to govern public comment. 
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Rules Concerning Public Comment and Participation 

Plan Commission  

___________________________________________________________ 

Overview 

1. Authority 

These rules concerning public comment and participation (“Rules”) are 
adopted pursuant to Section 2.06 (g) of the Illinois Open Meetings Act 
(“OMA”), and are intended to provide an opportunity for members of the public 
to address public officials during a public meeting (“Public Comment Time”). 

2. Applicability 

These Rules apply to meetings of the Plan Commission (“Public Body”).  
These Rules supersede any rules governing public comment at public meetings 
previously adopted by the applicable Public Body. These Rules are not intended 
to govern “public hearings” of the Public Body.   

3. Intent 

a. Public Comment Time is intended to allow members of the public 
to address the Public Body on a topic that is germane to matters 
within the specific purview and jurisdiction of the Public Body. 

b. Unlike a “public hearing,” at which testimony is presented under oath 
and may be subject to examination by, and dialogue with, public 
officials and others in attendance, Public Comment Time is strictly 
limited to comments made by a speaker to the Public Body.  Public 
Comment Time is not intended to be a forum for open dialogue or 
engagement. The Public Body is under no obligation to respond to any 
public comment, or engage with any speaker, during the public 
meeting.  The Chair may direct Village staff to respond to questions or 
issues raised in a public comment at an appropriate time after the 
public meeting. 
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Governing Rules 

1. Public Comment Required 

a. Except as expressly provided in these Rules, the agenda of every 
regular and special meeting of the Public Body must include a 
reservation of time during the meeting for Public Comment Time.  

b. Subject to these Rules, the Chair will recognize any person desiring 
to speak during Public Comment Time. 

c. Public Comment Time is reserved for comments on matters that 
are not the subject of a specific agenda item at the same meeting.  
If a person desires to speak during Public Comment Time about a 
matter that is the subject of a specific agenda item at the same 
meeting, public comment will be allowed at the discretion of the 
Chair during that agenda item. If no public comment will be 
allowed during the specific agenda item, then the person must be 
allowed to speak about the matter during Public Comment Time, 
subject to these Rules. 

d. Unless the meeting is a remote meeting in accordance with the 
provisions of the OMA, any person desiring to make a public 
comment must do so in person at the location at which the public 
meeting is taking place.  As provided in Section B.6 of these Rules, 
written comments may be submitted to the Public Body, but 
written comments will not be read aloud during Public Comment 
Time. 

2. Time Allotted  

a. No speaker may speak during the Public Comment Time for more 
than three minutes, unless the Chair designates a longer time period 
for that meeting, which designation must occur prior to the 
commencement of Public Comment Time on the agenda and must 
be applicable to all persons making comments during Public 
Comment Time at that public meeting. 

b. A speaker that is representing, or speaking on behalf of, an 
individual, group, or association will not be allocated additional time 
regardless of whether they are speaking for or on behalf of multiple 
people. 

c. A speaker may not yield time to another speaker. 

3. Speaker Guidelines and Requirements  

a. Each speaker must state and spell their name in a clear manner so 
that it can be recorded in the minutes of the meeting. 
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b. Speakers will not be required to state their home address; however, 
the Chair may ask the speaker to state whether or not they are a 
resident of the Village. 

c. If a speaker is representing, or speaking on behalf of, an individual, 
group, or association, the speaker must disclose that representation. 

d. In the interest of promoting the efficient conduct of public business, 
speakers should refrain from repeating their own comments and 
comments that have previously been provided to the Public Body by 
other speakers. 

e. All public comments must be directed to the Chair and the members 
of the Public Body, and not to any member of the audience or Village 
staff.   

f. All speakers should be respectful of the Public Body and the audience 
members, and should be courteous, polite, and civil.   

g. No speaker may engage in conduct or speech that is imminently 
threatening to any person, that incites violence, or that is obscene.  

h. No speaker may engage in conduct that is disorderly and that 
disrupts or interferes with the ability of the Public Body to conduct 
the public meeting.   

4. Public Comment Procedure 

a. All persons intending to speak during Public Comment Time must 
sign up on the Village’s written sign-up form supplied in the meeting 
room, and deliver that form to the Chair prior to the commencement 
of Public Comment Time on the agenda.   

b. The speaker must speak only from the specific location in the public 
meeting room designated by the Chair. 

5. Enforcement by the Chair  

a. The Chair has the authority and the direction to strictly enforce these 
Rules, and to do so in a fair and consistent manner. 

b. The Chair may interrupt a speaker in order to enforce these Rules, 
and may limit the comments or take the floor from any speaker who 
the Chair determines is violating these Rules.  

c. Any person that the Chair determines is violating any of these Rules 
may be required to terminate their comments and vacate the podium 
or be subject to other action as deemed necessary by the Chair.  
Additionally, the Chair or a majority of the members of the Public 
Body may require that person to leave the premises of the meeting.  
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6. Written Submissions  

a. Any person has the right to provide written comments to the Public 
Body by addressing those comments to:  

Plan Commission  
33 S Arlington Heights Rd. 
Village of Arlington Heights, IL 60005  
 

-or- 

Plan Commission 
Planningmail@vah.com 
 

and delivering the comments via any of the following methods: 

i. by personal delivery at the front desk of Planning and 
Community Development between 8:00 a.m. and 4:00 
p.m. Monday through Friday;  

ii. by mail, courier, or any similar delivery service; or 

iii. by email to planningmail@vah.com. 

b. All written submissions received for the Public Body will be provided 
to the members of the Public Body.  The Chair may, in the Chair’s sole 
discretion, elect to read aloud any written comment received by the 
Public Body during a Public Comment Time of a public meeting, but 
has no obligation to do so. 
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